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Duval County Tourist Development Council

TDC Minutes

August 19, 2010
Conference Room A, Fourth Floor,  Suite 425
City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:09 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:50 a.m.
Roll Call:
Council President John D. “Jack” Webb
Council Member Michael Corrigan-Excused
Council Member Daniel Davis-Excused 

Sonny Bhikha
Julie Dion

Henry Fonde

M G Orender

David Potts
Fred Pozin
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

Mya Surrency, Interim President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville;  David Reese, FFCG; Robin Wright, Visit Jacksonville;   Dan King, GM,  Hyatt  Regency Hotel/Chairman, Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors; Donald Harrison, MMI Hotels Corporation; Julie Lyons, Special Events; Christina Langston, Special Events; Max Marbut, Daily Record; Suzie Loving, ECA, Council President Webb.
Call to Order:

Chair, “Jack” Webb, called the meeting to order at 10:09 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.  
Review of Minutes;

The minutes from the TDC Meeting of May 20, 2010 were distributed for review.  As no changes were suggested, it was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved as submitted.  Approved 7 -0.
Application Presentations: 
1.                    Georgia/ Florida Football Classic Weekend & Festivities 2010
                       Presenter:
           Theresa O’Donnell Price




Manager of Special Events



Date: 


October 27-30, 2010

Location: 

EverBank Field/Downtown Venues
Grant Amount:
$250,000.00 Amended Application

Room Nights:   
Guarantee/ Project 24,000 @ $10.42 per room night



Funds Use: 

Marketing/Advertising/Banners 

                                    Student Sideline Safety Zones

  
     “Gridiron Getdown”

Discussion:
· Chair Webb stated for the record that he had approved adding to the agenda the Office of Special Events  amended application for the GA/FL Football Classic Weekend and Cheerin’ in the New Year  which relates to Gator Bowl festivities.
· For the record Ms. Hastings  did  not mail out prior to the meeting for TDC Members’ review the GA/FL  Football Classic amended application had been received on  August 17th and  Cheerin’ in the New Year  2010-2011 had been received late on August 18th.
· Ms. Langston, Office of Special Events, informed the Chair that Ms. Price was unable to attend the meetings this week due  to  EOC training for ICS in preparation of  FEMA and  Homeland Security arrival for  the  Georgia/Florida Football Classic Game.
· Mr. Pozin said the TDC  was given   no prior information on agenda item #2 (Cheerin’ in the New Year), and given no time to review it or the  last hour amended application for GA/FL from  the original   $90,000.00 ask.
· Chair Webb stated he shared Mr. Pozin’s concerns that they were last minute asks and there would be not action taken on these items today.   The Chair indicated a special meeting would be called next week to take up   those two particular issues which are time sensitive.   The Chair felt the City was at a historical crossroads with the  GA/FL new 6 year contract renewal and the Gator Bowl with the new conferences for team selections with the SEC and the Big Ten.
Recommendation of TDC:    

Chair Webb deferred the Georgia/Florida Football Classic Weekend application, stating for the record that a special TDC meeting would be called for next week to discuss funding of this event.
2.
           Cheerin’ in the New Year 2010-2011
                 Presenter:

Theresa O’Donnell Price




Manager of Special Events



Date: 


December 31, 2010-January 1, 2011
Location: 

Downtown Jacksonville 
Grant Amount:
$250,000.00
Room Nights:   
Project/ Guarantee Estimate 18,000 (First Time Event) 

Funds Use:                 Marketing/Banners/Fireworks

Recommendation of TDC:    

Chair Webb deferred the  Cheerin’ in the New Year 2010-2011 application, stating for the record that a special TDC meeting would be called for next week to discuss funding of this event.
 3.                    Visit Jacksonville Event Calendar Portal 2009-2010

                        Presenter:                  Mya Surrency

                                                            Interim President, Visit Jacksonville
                        Date:                           August 2010-July 2011
Grant Amount:
    $34,200.00 
Funds Use:      
    $2,850.00 monthly marketing & license fee for 12 months 
Discussion:
· Ms. Surrency made the presentation stating this is the second year investment in Jacksonville Event Calendar Portal. This will be a marketing package and a smaller request than last year.  The website is a partnership with www.jacksonville.com  and   www.jaxeventscalendar.com  and receives a half million impressions a month.   

· Mr. Pozin asked if this would be the last year of requesting TDC funding   and what on going efforts are being made to educate the community on this calendar.  Ms. Surrency stated it would be evaluated next year because of technology changes. A decision would be made to continue relationship or go in a different direction.  Ms. Surrency outlined how Visit Jacksonville educated the community. This is done by distributing quarterly brochures, distribution of mouse pads, and a weekly blog which goes out to all the industry partners.
· A motion was made and seconded to approve a grant to Visit Jacksonville in the amount of $34,200.00 for Jacksonville Event Calendar Portal.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $34,200.00, with the condition that the funds be used to pay monthly marketing and license fee per invoice submitted for Jacksonville Event Calendar Portal.  Approved 7-0.

4.                    Encumbrances CVB Grant Fund FY 2009-2010

           Total Encumbrance Grant Amount CVB Grant Fund FY 2009-2010 $ 6,950.00

                  Presenter: 

Mya Surrency, Interim President, Visit Jacksonville

                        Event:  

  
Wood Bat Classic
                        Amount:  

$1,950.00
                        Room nights: 

500-800
                        Date:  


September 2010
                        Use of Funds:                  Sponsorship for Teams Activity
          Event: 
 
     
Living Stream Ministry              

                       Amount:   

$2,000.00
                       Room Nights: 

2,375
                       Date:     


May 2010 
                       Use of Funds:                   Offset Hotel Meeting Room Fees 
Event:
University of Florida 

             Science of Global Prostate Cancer Disparities 
         Amount:   

$3,000
                      Room Nights: 
 
300 @ $10.00 per room night
                      Date:         

August 2010
                      Use of Funds:                    Offset Hotel Meeting Rental Fees
Discussion: 

· Ms. Surrency requested that the events submitted be encumbered for a total encumbrance out of the CVB Grant Fund FY 2009-2010 in the amount of $6,950.00.  
· Being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve the total encumbrances in the amount of $6,950.00   from the CVB Grant Funding FY 2009-2010 as presented.
TDC Recommendations:
A motion was made and seconded to approve event funding as presented. The funds are to be encumbered out of the CVB Grant Fund 2009-2010, in the amount of $6,950.00. Approve 7-0
TDC Financial Report:                                                 Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 

· Ms. Billy distributed and reviewed the TDC Financial Report for July 2010. The amount of bed tax collected in April was $419,273.24.  Comparison of collections for last twelve months to prior twelve months was down   6.90 percent.
Discussion:
· Chair Webb made an inquiry regarding the TDC Financial Report. Ms. Billy went through the operating expenditures, budgetary balance available, administrative support budget balance, festival funding budget and contingency account budget balance.
· Mr. Bhikha questioned if the funding for additional events would come out of proposed budget.  It was stated this would be discussed at the special TDC meeting.
· Mr. Potts wanted to know what the “rule of thumb” was regarding the length of time events had to close out events and receive the funds encumbered.  
· Mr. Bhikha offered a motion that after 365 days from completion of event if the funds had not been used it would be unencumbered.  Mr. Orender proposed an  amendment to make it 120 days after close of event that the funds will be unencumbered.

· A motion was made and seconded to approve Mr. Bhikha’s motion as amended.

TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded that TDC Grant Funds are to be closed out within 120 days after close of event or funds will be unencumbered. Approved 7-0
Discussion:

· Mr. Pozin made an inquiry regarding the outstanding Cruise Ship Promotion encumbrance.
· Mr. Fonde stated the original intent of the funding was for   marketing studies and promotion of cruise ships and had been on the books prior to the Super Bowl.  

· Mr. Orender made the recommendation to unencumber the funds and that if the funds were needed for future marketing of the cruise port it could be revisited.
· A motion was made and seconded to unencumber the $36,510.25 for Cruise Ship Promotion and return the funds to the TDC Contingency Fund.

TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to unencumber the Cruise Ship Promotion encumbrance in the amount of $36,510.45 and the funds returned to the TDC Contingency Funds. Approved 7-0.
TDC Budget FY 2010-2011:                                         Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Ms. Billy distributed the Duval County Tourist Development Council (TDC) Budget Proposal for FY 2010-2011 indicating that the top line revenue   is just 2 percent of bed tax collections. 

Discussion:
· Ms. Dion asked for clarification regarding $75,000.00 for Festival Funding.  Ms. Billy stated it was covered on the financial report listing award grants and amounts.
· Mr. Bhikha asked about adding back the 10 percent to Visit Jacksonville’s operating budget for marketing.  Ms. Billy stated that  if the same thing  was done  at 80 percent  as in the previous three years with marketing initiative it  would be  an additional  $439,052.00 for  marketing and would  reduce the contingency amount by same like dollar amount.
· Mr. Orender said he was not sure without the additional funding we could remain flat and not grow. 
·  Mr. Pozin recommended adding   back 5 percent, amending  budget proposal and reducing the line item on grants,  and putting  funds back into marketing.  
· Mr. Orender was in agreement with Mr. Pozin’s recommendation.
· Ms. Billy indicated that 75 percent would be approximately $219,526.00. 
· Mr. Bhikha stated for the record he wanted the increased amount approved for two years because the contract extension for Visit Jacksonville was for two years.
· Mr. Fonde was not in agreement and made the statement that this was all a function of bed tax collections and did not support recommendation.  He supported coming back and evaluating the matter at next year’s budget.  
· Mr. Pozin clarified he wanted the money budgeted and Visit Jacksonville would have to come back to the TDC for the ask and with a marketing plan outlining the use of the additional funding.
· A motion was made and seconded to approve cutting the   line item for expenditures for other grants in the TDC Budget FY 2010-2011 and giving that like amount of an additional 5 percent to Visit Jacksonville for marketing in the FY 2010-2011 upon approval of a marketing plan for additional amount.
TDC Recommendations:
A motion  was made and seconded to approve adding an additional 5 percent for Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative and reducing like amount from the operating account from the budget line item for other grants, and   the condition being that Visit Jacksonville will come back to the TDC for approval of ask with submission of a marketing plan on how the funds will be spent. Approved  6-1 (Bhikha)
Discussion: 
· Chair Webb asked it there were any more questions before approving the TDC Budget FY 2010-2011.
· Mr. Potts wanted it noted  for the record that you cannot move  money from one side  and then turn around   and spend  thousands of dollars   on the other side...you cannot do both.

· Being no further discussion a motion  was made and seconded to approve TDC Budget FY 2010-2011 as amended.  

TDC Recommendation:
A motion was made and seconded to approve  the TDC Budget FY 2010-2011, as amended, for submission to the City Council for approval.   Approved 7-0
President’s Report:                               Mya Surrency, Interim President, Visit Jacksonville 
· Ms. Surrency  distributed the Visit Jacksonville Quarterly Report  and which included the “Executive Summary/ Executive Dashboard” covering:
· Sales

· Performance Indicators

· Industry Trends

· Visitor Profile

· Occupancy by Segment

NFHLA Marketing & Advertising Update:             
· Ms. Surrency  gave an update that Tourist Development Taxes have increased each month since March with increase in occupancy of 11.19 percent.
· “Cash for Contracts” produced 58,790 room nights at more than 50 hotels in less than six months

· Economic impact of $29 million for the City of Jacksonville 

Visit Jacksonville Marketing Plan & Budget FY 2010-2011:                       
· Ms. Surrency  presented an overview of the Visit Jacksonville Marketing Plan and Budget for FY 2010-2011. The amount of the  proposed budget presented was $3,512,416 and contained the following:
· Budget Overview for FY 2010-2011 
· Leisure Marketing
· Branding Overview “Immerse Yourself Here”
· Group Sales Overview 
· Communication Overview 
· Partner Development Overview
· Organization Overview 
· Resources
· Research 
· Medical Tourism Initiative
· Meeting Convention Room Night Goal 192,000
Discussion:
· Mr. Potts asked for clarification on Page 43 of the Marketing Plan FY 2010-2011 relating to room nights and lead nights by region.  

· Mr. Orender inquired as to what  percent was allocated to  media advertising 

· Mr. Pozin wanted it noted that all over the community leisure travel is what is filling hotels, not just Downtown Jacksonville. 
· Ms. Surrency responded that  in the Marketing Plan the  proposed  organization budget for FY 2010-2011  overview  showed that approximately one third of budget was for marketing, one third for sales, and one third for administration cost.

· Being no further discussion a motion, was made to approve the Visit Jacksonville Marketing & Budget Plan FY 2010-2011 as presented.  Approved 7-0

TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to approve Visit Jacksonville Marketing Plan and Budget for FY 2010-2011. Approved 7-0.
Visit Jacksonville Contract:                                 Jim McCain, Assistant General Counsel
· Mr. McCain, Assistant  General Counsel,  stated that the City Council had approved the legislation (Ordinance 2010-435)  to approve a 24 month extension on the current Visit Jacksonville/Jacksonville and the Beaches Visitors and Convention Bureau (CVB) contract.

· Mr. McCain noted for the record that a fourth amendment to the Visit Jacksonville contract  was being prepared but was waiting  for the numbers from  the TDC Budget FY 2010-2011 budget  to be approved by TDC  in order to   go forth with the   execution of the contract .

Florida’s First Coast of Golf Report:                                                 David W. Reese, FFCG President       

· David Reese, President of Florida’s First Coast of Golf (FFCG), distributed  copies of the 3rd Quarter FY 2009-2010 TDC Report.  Mr. Reese noted there had been a decrease of 9.73 percent  in volume.  The FFCG Report covered:
· Duval Golf Tourism
· Advertising Response
· Website Statistics
· Email Program-FFCG Newsletter
· Media Equivalencies 

· International Business 

· Marketing Campaigns

· 2009-2010 FFCG Duval County Golf Outreach Program

Discussion:

· Chair Webb  asked Mr. Reese to provide a breakdown of other counties  in future quarterly reports to the TDC.
Other Business:

· Chair Webb asked for  background on funding the TPC  and expressed  his concern that  the Jacksonville “brand”  is not out there for THE PLAYERS Championship.  Chair Webb also  inquired  as  to the   involvement of the Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce and  Cornerstone regarding this matter.

· It was noted for the record that the TDC gave a grant award of $25,000.00 to THE PLAYERS Championship for website design to drive traffic to the Visit Jacksonville website and increase room nights.
· Mr. Orender  stated there were shots of the beaches and Downtown Jacksonville during the fifty hours of  TV broadcasting.  He thought it was wise to support the event as it had a regional economic benefit .
· Chair Webb said he wanted the figures on  the amount of funding that St. John’s gave and how did they handling their funding. 

· Mr. Pozin  stated he had “issues” regarding regional sporting events and made the recommendation that  we create an organization on the order of the MPO (Metropolitan Planning Organization) to look at the regional impact for  sporting events and  include international tourism.

· Chair Webb  was in agreement with Mr. Pozin’s recommendation and appointed a three member subcommittee to look into “regional tourism” to include:

·  Mr. Fred  Pozin, Chair of the Regional Tourism Subcommittee 
· Mr. Potts, Member  
· Mr. Orender, Member
Closing Comments:
· Mr. Bhikha  wanted it noted for the record  he thought it was important for it to be known that TDC  makes decisions  pertaining to the  total 6 per cent  of the Tourist Development Tax but  only has oversight over 2 percent of the Tourist Development Tax (TDT) and none over the  additional  4 percent collected.  He wants more transparency  regarding the additional 4 percent when asking TDC to support sporting events especially during these budget times. 
· Mr. Fonde asked for clarification regarding the amount FY 2010-2011 presently budgeted for GA/FL 2010 and Gator Bowl 2011.  Ms. Billy stated it would be discussed at the  TDC special meeting.
· Chair Webb stated the TDC  Members would be notified regarding date and time of special called TDC meeting to be held next week.

· Next Quarterly TDC  Meeting-Thursday, November 18, 2010
Adjournment:
· There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 11:50a.m.

Minutes:   Annette R. Hastings-TDC 08/19/10 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:       CD 1-LSD

Materials: Submitted to LSD 08/24/10
                  Approved TDC Minutes May 20, 2010
                  TDC  Meeting Notice August 19, 2010
                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  July TDC Financial Report 2010
                  Visit Jacksonville Marketing Plan FY2010-2011
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Summary Report Packet/2010 
                  FFCG Quarterly Report
                  TDC Proposed Budget FY 2010-2011
 Applications: 


·  Application: Georgia/Florida Football Classic Weekend 2010
· Application: Amended Georgia/Florida Football Classic Weekend 2010
· Application: Cheerin’ in the New Year 2010-2011
NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of August 19, 2010, to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of November 18, 2010.
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